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sell the grass to the villagers only. The VP received annually
Rs.2000 for three years from the auction of grass. Therefore
this amount was considered as a benefit.

The total cost is somewhat underestimated in the sense that we
have not included the cost of supervision, protection and
technical guidance provided by the FD. According to the FD, this
cost is roughly 20 percent of the total cost. The expenditure on
watchman's salary incurred by the VP was apportioned on the basis
of area under plantation in each year and only that share of the
salary which was attributable to the 13 ha of the plantation was
included in the cost.

Similar problems arose on the benefits side too. First of all, a
part of the produce was sold to the villagers on a concessional
rate (60 percent of the price determined by the GOG for the
circle concerned). To estimate the actual market value of total
output we valued total output at the market price. The FD claims
that an estimated 1360 qt. of brushwood for fuel valued at
Rs.27,200 was received free of cost by the villagers
particularly landless people and small and marginal farmers and
according to them some 265 families benefited. We asked a sample
of 70 villagers about these benefits. Mixed opinions were
expressed by the respondents, some of the respondents said they
did not receive any benefits; others reported to have received
some benefits but valued the benefits very low. Some of the
villagers mentioned that the labourers who were engaged for the
final harvesting of the VW used brushwood free of charge for
cooking their food and a small portion was received by the
villagers at a nominal cost. In this sense, it became an
indirect cost to the village panchayat as the benefits that
should have accrued to the VP from sale of the brush wood were
given away by the FD to the labourers. But this was in
accordance with the guidelines issued by the GOG under its
Resolution of November 8, 1985.

To account for these irregularities, we calculated benefits and
costs under three different assumptions. In situation I, we took
into account the full benefits from brushwood as reported by the
FD; in situation II, we did not consider this benefit at all, and
in situation III, only half of the reported benefits were
considered. For all these three situations, and at three
different discount rates, estimates of net present value,
benefit-costs ratio and financial internal rate of return (IRR)
are presented in Table 8.

Table 8 shows that the VW was financially viable. The net
present value was greater than zero, benefit cost ratio greater
than one even at 20 percent discount rate and (the financial) IRR
varied between 38.86 percent and 42.55 percent depending upon the
different assumptions made about the benefits from the brushwood.
IRRs of such high magnitude are rare indeed for rural development
projects and hence the VW scheme ranks very high in terms of its
potential contribution to capital formation in the rural sector.
The potential could be realised through judicious planning and
management of woodlots on village gauchar lands in India.

People's Participation and Opinions

The success of social forestry programmes, as also of any other
rural development programmes, depends to a large extent on
effective people's participation at various stages right from
programme planning to programme implementation. In the VW
scheme, people's involvement is necessary in making such
decisions as selection of site, selection of tree species, and
determination of arrangements for protection and management,
distribution of benefits, and marketing of produce. The FD
should play a catalytic role in motivating and educating the
village community so that they themselves can manage their
plantations (Sen and Das, 1987 : 1).

To find out the extent and nature of villagers' involvement and
their opinions about the VW, we interviewed a sample of 70
villagers and a few VP officials. Our sample of the VP officials
consisted of the present Sarpanch and three ex-Sarpanches of the
VP, two members of the VP and two employees of the VP. The
sample of villagers was selected randomly. The sample consisted
of 41 landed (59%) and 29 landless (41%) households. In terms of
their caste composition, 28 households (40%) belonged to the
upper castes, 32 households (46%) to the Backward Castes and the
remaining 10 households (14%) to the Scheduled Castes and the
Scheduled Tribes. Some 14 households (20%) belonged to the
Rabari and Bharwad communities.

People's Involvement

Except two of the ex-Sarpanchas and one present VP attendant,
none of the sample households reported participation in any way
in establishing and managing the VW. The ex-Sarpanches reported
that they were casually consulted by the FD functionaries in
selection of tree species for the woodlot and the VP attendant
reported that before he took up the present job he worked on



daily wages to look after the plants in the VW. An ex-Sarpanch
complained "The VP was not taken into confidence by the FD
officials in establishing the VW. The FD did not keep the VP
informed about its activities related to the VW nor did it
provide us the details of the expenditure it incurred on the VW
and later recouped from the sale proceeds of the final harvest".
Our interviews with the FD officers revealed that the choice of
tree species was made by them largely on the basis of techno-
economic considerations,. They told us that they had taken into
account people's preference for deshi baval while making
decisions about the tree species to be planted in the VW.

On the whole, the sample respondents opined that the VW was an
exclusive concern of the FD and that their involvement in
establishment and management of the woodlot was nil. They
thought the VW scheme was yet another government programme.

Opinions About VW

Forty four of the sample households had negative opinions about
the VW, 22 were indifferent (no opinions) and only four
households had a positive opinion. Of those who had negative
opinions, 18 households including 12 of the sample Rabari and
Bharwad households complained that they did not have any good
grazing lands left in the village for grazing their animals and
that was causing them a great hardship. One of the Rabaris -
Shri Nagjibhai - made a written complaint to the Chief Minister
when the latter visited As1a1i village in connection with the Van
Mahotsava celebrations that "the GOG, by establishing the VW, had
made the life of the Rabaris and the Bharwads miserable and that
they were being forced out of their traditional occupation of
cattle breeding and animal husbandry". In fact it was the
Rabaris and Bharwads who initially opposed the proposal to
establish the woodlot but were afterwards pursuaded by the then
Sarpanch to agree to it. They complained that neither the FD nor
VP had made any alternative arrangement for supply of fodder and
as a result they had been put to a lot of hardship. They held
the Patels responsible for establishing the woodlot and the
consequent hardship to them and hence their relations with the
Patels are strained.

Six of the households complained that "ganda baval has grown so
profusely everywhere including road sides that they find it
difficult to use the roads in the VW to access their fields and
that the thorn of the tree being very hard and non-brittle
damages even tractor tyres." We were also told by the present

Sarpanch that one of the villagers had lost one of his eyes due
to a prick of a ganda baval thorn. Four of the households
complained against the eucalyptus plantation saying that "the
tree depletes very rapidly ground water and hence no crops can be
grown within a distance of 4-5 meters from the plantation".
During our informal chat with villagers, we were told that "the
thick canopy of ganda baval provides an ideal setting for illicit
distilling of country liquor and as a result there are many
bhattis (indigenous distilleries) in operation in the VW".

Those who had a positive opinion thought that the VW had improved
the micro-climate of the village, reduced the run off, and
provided a dependable source of revenue to the VP. In the
opinion of 51 of the households the VW had benefited only the VP,
3 thought that it had benefited only the landed households
(Patels) and two opined that it had benefited the landless
households. Only 3 households each from the landed and the
landless categories reported that they received some benefits
from the VW in the form of fodder (grass), firewood, and datoon.
But they were not able to correctly estimate the value of the
benefits that they had received.

An ex-Sarpanch and two other members of the VP complained that
"the VP could have made more money from the final harvest if it
had been allowed by the FD to do the felling and sell the
produce". But our further probe in the matter with the RFO
revealed that the local labour was neither skilled in falling
trees nor willing to do the job at the wage rate determined by
the FD for the purpose which was lower than the locally prevalent
wage rates.

Almost all of the respondents opined that the system of
protection adopted by the FD and VP was satisfactory and that
those who were caught red-handed doing illicit felling and/or
lopping and carrying the produce thus obtained were fined by the
FO and the fines recovered. Three of the respondents told us
that "in a few cases the FD functionaries let the offenders loose
after they (the offenders) paid them some money."

Opinions About Taking Over and Handing Over the Woodlot

As per the guidelines of the FD, the VW was to be handed over to
the VP after three years of establishment. But the VW had not
been handed over to the VP even as late as June 1989. We tried
to find out the reasons for this and present below the views of
the Sarpanch, VP, the CCF, and other officers of the FD.



The present Sarpanch of the VP, Shri Mohanbhai G Patel , ruefully
observed during the course of a discussion with us on May 16,
1989: "The VP cannot manage the VW. We cannot protect the
plantation from illegitimate lopping and felling of trees by the
villagers particularly the Bharwads (a noraadic community of
cattle breeders) from Kathiawad (Saurashtra) who have illegally
settled on a parcel of the VP land bordering the VW. The VP
cannot fine the offenders as heavily and recover the fines as
effectively as the FD can do. After all, the offenders are our
fellow villagers and belong to the caste/clan of one or the other
member of the VP. We cannot afford to be rude to them and lose
their votes in the next VP election. Further more, even if we
somehow take over the VW, we will still need to secure the FD's
permission to fell the trees. So, why should we bother ourselves
with all the hassles involved in managing a VW when the FD can do
and is willingly doing everything for us and we are getting 100
percent of the net sale proceeds from the final harvest."
Similar views were expressed by three ex-Sarpanches and two
sitting and two ex-members of the VP when we talked to them about
this matter.

In a meeting with us, the CCF, CFP observed, "All of the VPs in
Gujarat state where VW have been established by the FD hold
similar views and none of them is ready to take over the
management of the VW and hence very few of the VW have so far
been handed over to VP". Reflecting for a moment, he further
remarked "Intensive education could have positively changed the
attitude of the VPs toward taking over the management of the VW
but I did not have the requisite extension staff to do the job
and the Training and Visit staff of the Department of Agriculture
did not cooperate with us in doing this job. To remove this
handicap, I have asked for more funds for extension education
under Phase II of the World Bank-assisted CFP".

While talking to us, the Conservator of Forest, Programme
Planning, Monitoring and Evaluation, observed that "Under the
present political and socio-cultural conditions in rural areas,
it is not possible for village panchayats to protect and manage
the woodlots. The panchayats cannot impose and recover fines for
illicit grazing, and lopping and felling of trees. Given the
long gestation of woodlots and the uncertainty about their re-
election, most Sarpanches are reluctant to take over the
management of woodlots. Besides, when the panchayats are
entitled to receive from the Department 100 percent of the net
sale proceeds from their woodlots without any effort on their
part, why should they take over the management of woodlots and

bother themselves with all the hassles associated with it"? "In
my opinion, panchayat is not an appropriate institution for
establishing and managing woodlots" he further added.

The DFO, Ahmedabad, told the team that "Most of the panchayats
were so weak financially that they did not want to add to their
liabilities further by taking over the woodlots and we also did
not seriously try to hand over the woodlots to them.
Furthermore, in a few cases where the woodlots have been handed
over to the panchayats, we are receiving lots of complaints from
the villagers about the misuse of woodlots by the Sarpanches and
their allies." "Besides, most of the RFOs responsible for
extension work consider their assignment as inferior to the
regular function of plantation and supervision and are themselves
not a motivated lot. How can they motivate the villagers?" he
further observed.

From the foregoing views and opinions expressed by the FD
officials, VP Sarpanches and villagers, it appears that neither
the VP was willing to take over the management of the VW nor the
FD tried to educate and motivate the villagers and the VP to take
over it. It seems to us that the FD never tried seriously to
hand over the VW to the VP because of its apprehension that the
VP may not be able to protect the VW effectively.

Conclusions and Their Implications

On the basis of our review of the VW scheme of the CFP of the FD,
we could conclude that the FD did a reasonably good job of
establishing VW on village common lands and was able to achieve
its targets. In terms of survival rate and growth of plants the
VW in the Gujarat state in general and in Aslali village in
particular performed very well. The FD was able to do all this
because it did not have to depend on villagers' contributions to
establish and protect the VWs. It had full access to and control
over the financial, material, and manpower resources required to
do the job. For all practical purposes, the VW scheme was an
exclusive concern of the FD with practically no involvement of
the villagers. Thus, the VW scheme proved to be yet another
government programme perceived by the villagers as an act of
patronage or favouritism by the GOG like the distribution of
subsidised cows, buffaloes, and other assets and subsidised
inputs under various rural development programmes including IRDP.

Our in-depth study of the Aslali VW showed that the scheme was
technically (in terms of survival rate and growth performance of



the plantation) successful and financially viable. The woodlot
generated net revenue of Rs.78,260 to the VP from the 13 ha of
gauchar which yielded no revenue to the VP and was suffering from
'the tragedy of the commons' before it was afforested. Thus, the
GOG intervention through its FD not only avoided the tragedy of
the village gauchar but also strengthened the financial position
of the VP which is a significant achievement in the context of
India's current emphasis on empowering VPs so they could plan and
implement various development programmes on their own. The VP
used its share of the net sale proceeds of the final harvest and
an equal contribution made by the District Panchayat for
augmenting the supply of drinking water in the village.

However, the villagers were, by and large, left high and dry;
most of them did not receive any benefits directly from the VW.
The village did not become self-sufficient in meeting its
requirements of fuelwood, fodder, and timber and the VP did not
gain any experience in creating and managing VW. The faulty
incentive structure built in the scheme did not provide any
motivation to the VP to take over the management of the VW after
three years of its establishment. In fact, there was a positive
incentive for the VP not to take over the management of the
woodlot; when the VP gets 100 percent of the net sale proceeds
from the final harvest without any effort on its part, why should
it bother about taking over the woodlot? The FD did not take any
concrete steps to educate, motivate and pursuade the VP to take
over the woodlot nor did they care to see that the fallen dried
fuelwood and grass (in the first three years) are made available
to the village poor on a priority basis. Many poor villagers
particularly the Bharwads were left worse off in the sense that
the village common grazing lands which were freely available to
them earlier for grazing their animals were now put under the VW
from which only the VP and those who had piped water connections
in their houses benefited.

Thus, on the whole, the Aslali VW scheme, though technically
successful and financially viable, failed to achieve its intended
goal of educating, enabling and motivating the villagers to
establish and manage their own woodlot to meet their requirements
of fuelwood, fodder, small wood, and timber. There is need to
redesign the scheme such that it can involve villagers from the
very beginning and educate, train, and motivate them- to establish
and manage their woodlots. Afforestation of village common lands
is a gigantic task which the FD alone, without people's
participation, cannot successfully handle. People's participa-



3. Originally the net sale proceeds from the final harvest
were to be shared by the village panchayat and the Forest
Department in the 50:50 ratio. Later on, some influential
Presidents of village panchayats approached the Chief
Minister of Gujarat with a request that all of the net sale
proceeds should go to the village panchayats. The Chief
Minister intervened in the matter and as a consequence, the
existing arrangement came into being.
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